Wales Synod: Minutes of the Synod Policy Committee held on 14 February 2014,

10.30am Newtown Methodist Church
Present:
Rev Dr Stephen Wigley (Chair)
Martyn Boyce, Phil Challis, Rosemarie Clarke (Synod Secretary), Anne Farnsworth, Chris Gray, Richard Gillion, Jack Healey, Roger Hides, Richard Hodgson, Sue Lawler, Gwyneth Leigh, Joan Meredith, James Noyes, Judith Powell, Richard Sharples, Gordon Sollis, Roy Watson, Alf Williams
In attendance: Ann Cashmore (Minutes Secretary)
Apologies:
Paul Donnison, Peter Holwell, Graham Illingworth, Leslie Noon, Mary Sharples, 

Hugh-John Wilson

01/15
Opening Devotions
The Chair opened the meeting with a reading from Corinthians 3 and prayer.

The Chair welcomed members with a particular welcome for new members of the meeting. The Secretary informed the meeting that Hugh-John Wilson, who was in New Zealand, and was seeking sponsors for a bungee jump from the Auckland Bridge in aid of Pembrokeshire Scouts and PATCH, a social support organisation (running the local food and clothing bank) in Pembrokeshire. 
02/15
Minutes of meeting held 11 October 2014
These were agreed by the meeting and signed by the Chair.
03/15
Matters arising
Graham Illingworth had responded to Minute 30/14 (i) and (ii) – ‘ The charity commission is not prescriptive on levels of reserves rather it states that a charity should have a reserves policy and must be able to justify why it is holding a particular amount in reserve at a particular point in time. Ref: Charity Commission Paper CC19’

The Chair reported that Graham was recovering well after a ‘procedure’ and the meeting sent their best wishes.

04/15
Youth Matters
(i) Report from 3Generate

James Noyes gave a flavour of the activities available at 3Generate which approximately 30 young people from Wales Synod attended.  There had been a play about human trafficking, a “Big Questions” debate and various other workshops including ones about respecting relationships and another about making decisions.  Mary Sharples had been elected as an Ecumenical representative and Gethin Wood as a representative to Conference.  Next year 3 Generate moves to a new venue at Swindon where more people can be accommodated.
(ii) Big Sleepover

Held in three venues across Wales: Caernarvon, Llanelli and Cardiff and included a link up between the groups. James outlined the programme followed in Caernarvon which he had attended. Megan Thomas (Youth President) had led a Feedback session addressing the questions ‘What does the church do well?’ and ‘What does the church not do so well?’ Links had also been made with Synod Cymru.

(iii) SYWAG

Stephen Roe (Synod Cymru) was compiling a data base of youth contacts.  A proposal for an international exchange is in the early stages of discussion with the Discipleship Learning and Ministries Network and others.  At this stage, the potential of three international links are being explored to evaluate their suitability as the venue for the project. The expectation is that, if the proposal goes ahead, about 10 young people will visit another country in 2016 and a similar number of young people from that country will pay a return visit to Britain in 2017.  This will be a major item on the agenda of the next SYWAG meeting.
(iv) Youth Forum 2015

James gave a resume of the Youth Forum 2014 which had included work with Christian Aid and the mental health of young people. James reported that it was two years since the Youth Forum had engaged in discussion with Representative Synod and this might form part of the programme for 2015.

The meeting was reminded that Saturday 19 September was the date for Synod and not the date that appeared in the Synod Handbook.
05/15
Implementing Synod Policy
(i) General

(a) Finance
 
Richard Hodgson reported that the accounts presented at the previous meeting had been audited and signed off and reported that the current year’s income and expenditure was proceeding as expected.

(b) Budget (previously distributed papers including an explanatory sheet)

The meeting agreed the budget.

(c) Assessment (previously distributed papers)

Richard Hodgson proposed that this was held at £55,500 and allocated following the same formula used to allocate the Connexional assessment ie the deployment figures, multiplied by a factor of 1.5. The meeting agreed the allocation of the assessment between circuits.
Sue Lawler commented regarding the experience of Welshpool & Bro Hafren Circuit. During 2014/15, whilst carrying a vacancy for a presbyter, members had become discouraged and disappointed that they were expected to continue to contribute at the same level as previously whilst suffering the effect of ministerial time being stretched very thinly.  Sue stressed that it was the policy that was the problem, not any person or set of figures.  Jack Healey responded that it was not practical to wait until the summer when deployment figures were more certain because of the need for circuits to have as much notice as possible of the following year’s assessment in order to set their own budgets.  
ii)
Property

(a) Llanelli and Carmarthen Manse

A presbyter had been matched with the circuit for September 2015.  Jack Healey reported that the present manse was not up to Connexional standards and that it needed to be replaced before August.  The valuation included in the Qualified Surveyor’s Report and that offered by the Estate Agent were vastly different so it was difficult to be exact about the extent of the shortfall of funds required to purchase a replacement. A new manse which meets connexional standards could cost in the region of £200,000 leaving the circuit with a possible shortfall of as much as £120,000.  A Chapel Aid loan was impractical because there was no realistic likelihood of the circuit having the funds for repayment in the required timescale.  A formal proposal was made that Synod help the circuit by offering them a loan to meet the shortfall in order to enable the purchase a new manse, with modest interest being applied for the duration of the loan. The loan, or any remaining balance of the loan, to be repaid should the manse be sold in the future. SSAGC to progress the matter with details to be presented to the SPC, for information, at a later date. The meeting unanimously agreed.
(b) Llwyn y Grant Road - The District manse designated for the Chair but currently let because the Chair lives elsewhere.  A new tenancy was agreed in November 2014.
(1)  A quinquennial inspection completed before the tenant moved into the house had highlighted work of both an urgent and essential nature.  The urgent work which amounted to circa £5,000 was in hand.  However, longer term needs were identified in the report at an estimated cost of circa £25,000.  Finance is available to cover all the necessary work.
(2) The Cardiff Circuit had approached Synod to enquire about the possibility of them renting the manse, from the District, to house the incoming Superintendent Minister from August 2015. SLT had met and discussed the request and pointed out to the Cardiff circuit that the manse would only be available until 2018 at most, after which time it would be required for the Chair. SLT had expressed concerns about asking an incoming minister to move after 3 years or even earlier if circumstances dictated.  However, having spoken with the incoming minister Cardiff Circuit still wished to explore the possibility. 
(3) The proposal was put to the meeting that the Synod make available the District manse to Cardiff Circuit.  After discussion of some length voting was as follows:  For:  3; Against: 12; Abstentions: 3; Not voting: 2
(c) Property Schedules et al
The procedure for filing the Standard Form of Accounts for churches and circuits was rehearsed. Churches should send their accounts to the Circuit Treasurer (or other designated person in the circuit). Circuit Treasurers should in turn send their accounts to the Synod Office c/o Judy Lister together with a note confirming (or otherwise) that all churches in the circuit had completed their accounts and submitted them to the Circuit Treasurer or other nominated person in the circuit At present this was not happening consistently throughout the Synod. It is expected that the accounts will form another tab of the on-line schedules for Connexional year 2014/15.  
Only one Circuit had completed the on-line Property return. Other Circuits are encouraged to do so as soon as possible.
(iii) Trust 14508

Ty Newydd manse had been sold, and had been exempted from connexional levies so that circa £250,000 had been deposited in the Trust Account.  Independent advice for the investment of these monies had been sought and the Trust 14508 Advisory Committee was authorised by SPC to act on receipt of that advice. 
(iv)
Manses Committee

A programme for inspections due in 2014/15 will commence shortly.

06/15
Establishing Synod Policy
(i) Safeguarding

The Secretary reported that she understood that all members had completed the leadership training module, and she would be pleased to have sight of any certificates which members had brought to the meeting.
(ii)  Grant Support for Further Studies (previously distributed paper) Amendments to the policy

were agreed by the meeting.

(iii) Grant Support from Connexional Funds and from Wales Synod Advance Fund for Mission and Ministry Purposes (previously distributed paper). The meeting agreed the amended policy.  
Some discussion took place regarding phased schemes (which result in multiple projects on the consents system) and the amount of grant support then available from SAF in the light of the ceiling of £10,000 for each scheme. The meeting agreed the consideration of these cases be left to the discretion of the Synod Schemes and Grants Committee (SSaGC).
07/15
SPC Business
(i) Lay Representatives to Synod

The proposed number of lay representatives to Synod from each circuit for 2015/16, according to the agreed formula, was presented and agreed.
(ii) Authorisation for people other than ordained presbyters to preside at the Lord’s Supper.

Continuing authorisations for the following individuals were noted:

Bangor and Holyhead
Royce Warner

Lay


2013

Bangor and Holyhead
Howard Jackson
Lay


2013

Neath Port Talbot
Clement Raymond
Lay


2014

Bridgend

Rachel Wheeler

Presbyter Probationer
2014

New applications were agreed for:

Buckley and Deeside

Robert Balfour

Presbyter Probationer
Conwy & Prestatyn

Judith Holliman

Presbyter Probationer

Newport and Lower Wye
Ruth Lownesbrough
Presbyter Probationer


MGM



Eileen Gardiner

Lay

and an application for the renewal of an application for
Neath Port Talbot

Christopher Jones
Lay

Some discussion took place regarding the application to authorise Deacon Stephen Richardson to preside at the Lord’s Supper in the Mid-Glamorgan Mission Circuit.  The application was approved by a majority, voting was: 
For: 12;
Against: 3; Abstentions: 1; Not voting 2
Paul Donnison (Superintendent Minister, Mid Glamorgan Mission Circuit) had requested the meeting to consider whether it might be minded to approve a third application from MGM. The meeting agreed that it was willing to consider such an application should the circuit make such a proposal. 
       (iii) Synod Appointments 
(a) Cardiff HE Chaplaincy - a review of the appointment would commence after Easter.
(b) Synod Enabler - a review of the appointment would commence after Easter.

It was agreed that invitation committees for both of these reviews would consist of Stephen Wigley, Roger Palmer, and up to two members of the relevant minister’s reference group.  Recommendations would be brought to the SPC in June. 
   (c)  Assistant Chairs

Keith Tewkesbury would complete his term in August 2015 and the two vacancies, North and South-East would be advertised over the summer months for appointment from 1st September 2015.  Details to be brought to the June meeting of SPC.
(d)  New names for the Synod Complaints & Discipline Panel

The following names were confirmed as additional members of the panel: John Davies (Conwy & Prestatyn), Dr Graham Arthurs (Wrexham), Lynda Hall (Wrexham), Elizabeth Pybus (Wrexham), 

Lynwen Davies (Neath Port Talbot), Peter Davies (Neath Port Talbot). 

(iv) Extension of LP studies

The Secretary read a report to the meeting from the panel which had considered the case of Mike Lavis (Newport and Lower Wye) on behalf of Synod, together with their recommendations which were endorsed by the meeting. A two year extension was granted on condition that the timetable outlined was followed, progress be monitored by the Circuit Superintendent and that the Local Preacher’s Meeting reviews its processes.

(v) Sabbaticals

Three sabbaticals were approved:

Cathy Gale who will be completing a dissertation for an MA in Consultancy in Mission and Ministry commencing 19 April 2015. Beverley Ramsden who will be participating in three pilgrimages and is taking her sabbatical in two parts, two months commencing 7th September 2015 and the final month commencing late April 2016. John Anderson who has a varied programme including some reflection on preaching and looking at Jesus and Paul from a Jewish perspective, starting from 13th April 2015.
Notice was given that Dorothy Cresswell, Sabbaticals secretary, will retire in August.

(vi) Proposed Closure of Miskin Methodist Church, Mid Glamorgan Mission Circuit

The Secretary read a request for permission to close the church from the Superintendent minister writing on behalf of the Circuit. The letter set out the situation which had been raised in the Circuit Meeting in Spring 2014 but had been brought to a head by the sudden death, in the previous week, of a church steward who was one of the remaining 7 members, not all of whom are able to attend worship. After a time of quiet reflection and prayer the meeting granted permission to close Miskin Methodist Church and dispose of the building.

08/15
Chair’s Business
Stephen welcomed Gwyneth Leigh back to the meeting after a long absence due to serious illness.

(i) Stationing Update

Of twelve appointments offered for stationing only one (in MGM) had not received a match.  Two Superintendents, 5 Presbyters, 2 Deacons and 3 Probationers had been matched with Circuits in the Synod.  These were:

Superintendents: Teddy Kalongo (Bridgend), Nicholas Oborski (Cardiff), 
Presbyters: Denise Yeadon (Llanelli & Carmarthen), Gordon Greswell (Newport and Lower Wye), Robert Thomas (Welshpool & Bro Hafren), Phillip Fanning (Vale of Glamorgan)

Deacons: Philip Osbourne (Cardiff), Stephen Richardson (MGM)

Probationer Presbyters: Robert Balfour (Buckley & Deeside), Judith Holliman (Conwy & Prestatyn), Ruth Lownesbrough (Newport & Lower Wye)

Those leaving Synod, Peter Holwell, Anne Ellis and Trevor Pratt had all received satisfactory matches round.  Stephen thanked Circuit stewards for their hard work during the stationing process.

(ii) Candidates Committee

Two committee meetings had been held and three of the four candidates had been recommended to the Connexion to be admitted for training. These were Bx Belshaw (Conwy & Prestatyn); Christine Everett (Gwent Hills & Vales) and Graham Russell (Gwent Hills & Vales).  
       (iii) Amelia Farm Trust

Deacon Lorraine Brown was leaving for a new appointment in the Peak District at the beginning of March.  Because of the expansion of the work and its changed nature, a director was to be appointed from outside of the stationing process and the arrangements for that appointment are underway. It was anticipated that a part time chaplaincy role would provide continuing spiritual input and contribute to the life of the farm.
09/15
Matters to and from related bodies
(i) Methodist Council (previously distributed paper was received)
(ii) Matters to and from Connexion

(a) World Methodist Council (previously distributed paper)
“Achieve the Mission Fund” aimed to raise 50p per member for each of the five years between 2011 and 2016 to provide for various ministries, and the meeting agreed that this should be discussed by Circuits and feed back received at the June meeting.

(b) Cardiff Memorial to Conference 2015

The meeting was informed that Cardiff Circuit had submitted a memorial to Conference regarding the support  necessary for young probationers.
10/15
Ministry Issues
Several Christian Aid Wales officers had resigned including the General Secretary; a review of staffing and structures was underway.  There would be celebrations in Brecon Cathedral for the 70th Anniversary of Christian Aid and a book was available in Welsh covering the history of Christian Aid in Wales.

11/15
Ecumenical Matters
(i) Cardiff East. It was hoped that, after a prolonged delay, the sharing agreement would be signed in the near future.

(ii) Celebrations of new LEPs
Milford Haven celebrated in January and Sketty would celebrate on 30 and 31 May.

(iii) Closure of The Lightship and Cardiff Bay LEP

The trustees were working to dispose of the Lightship. The future shape of mission and ministry in the area was being explored with other faith groups with a view to multifaith chaplaincy and work on social inclusion. A three year transitional chaplaincy was continuing from a meeting room which had been made available.

(iv) Cytûn
Revd Gethin Rhys, the new Policy Officer, was issuing monthly bulletins. He was liaising with the Welsh Government in a helpful way but it was felt that it would be useful to have one or two individuals in Synod to act as points of contact with him. The Chair welcomed the suggestion of suitable names at least one of which would ideally be located close to Cardiff.
12/15
Date of Next Meeting
Saturday 13 June 2015, 10.30am at Newtown Methodist Church.
